
 12/10/19                                                                                                                                                                       Approved 1/28/2020 

 1 

 
 
 
 
 

1200 Wilmette Avenue 
WILMETTE, ILLINOIS 60091-0040 

 
      

MEETING MINUTES 
 

MUNICIPAL SERVICES COMMITTEE OF THE VILLAGE BOARD 
  

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 10, 2019 
8:00 A.M. 

SECOND FLOOR TRAINING ROOM 
WILMETTE VILLAGE HALL 

1200 WILMETTE AVENUE, WILMETTE, IL 
 
 
Members Present: Trustee Daniel Sullivan, Chair 
   Trustee Gina Kennedy 
   Trustee Joel Kurzman 
 
Staff Present: Michael Braiman, Assistant Village Manager 
   Jeff Stein, Corporation Council 
   John Prejzner, Assistant Director of Administrative Services 
   Brigitte Berger-Raish, P.E., Director of Engineering and Public Works 
   Dan Manis, P.E., Village Engineer 
   Jorge Cruz, P.E., Assistant Village Engineer 
   Danielle Horn, P.E., Project Manager  
   Ryan Kearney, P.E., Project Manager 
   Kristopher Kordek, Engineering Assistant  
  
I. CALL TO ORDER. 

Trustee Daniel Sullivan, Chair, called the meeting to order at 8:01 A.M. 
Committee members Trustees Gina Kennedy and Joel Kurzman were present.    

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES; MUNICIPAL SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING 
OF NOVEMEBR 19, 2019. 

Trustee Sullivan directed the Committee’s attention to the draft minutes of the 
Municipal Services Committee meeting of November 19, 2019. 

It was noted that the spelling of Trustee Kurzman’s and Mr. Canning’s names will 
be corrected in the final minutes.      

Trustee Kennedy moved that the Committee approve the minutes. The motion 
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was seconded by Trustee Kurzman. No further discussion occurred on the 
motion. The motion carried by a unanimous voice vote. 

III. STORMWATER CREDIT AND INCENTIVE PROGRAM 

Brigitte Berger-Raish, P.E., Director of Engineering and Public Works, 
summarized the potential changes to the Stormwater Credit and Incentive 
Program, as presented in the meeting packet. These changes could include: 
expanding the incentive program to include non-single-family properties, adding 
a detention credit opportunity for properties that previously complied with MWRD 
requirements, creating an education credit for each student that enrolls in an 
approved stormwater curriculum, and providing an institution/501(c)(3) credit 
option.  

Trustee Sullivan asked how the rates were determined in this process. 

Michael Braiman, Assistant Village Manager, explained that the fees were set to 
match debt service and the operating expenses associated with the stormwater 
improvements and management of the utility fee. Mr. Braiman added that the 
rate formula was built to account for the implementation of a credit program and 
a loss in collections.  

Trustee Kennedy asked if public schools were subject to the stormwater fee in 
Peoria’s program. Trustee Kennedy also expressed concern with the Village’s 
expertise in creating a curriculum, monitoring implementation, and measuring 
effectiveness of stormwater reduction associated with the proposed Education 
credit. She believes the credits should relate to the Village stormwater system, 
not stormwater systems in general. Trustee Kennedy questioned how educating 
students from other communities would benefit the Village system and if those 
students should be counted towards the fee reduction. 

Trustee Sullivan asked if the courses would be specific to the Village’s 
stormwater system. 

Trustee Kurzman added that the Educational credit, if pursued, should provide a 
direct value to the Village.  

Ms. Berger-Raish replied that Peoria’s program adopted quality-based education 
programs prepared by the USEPA and American Cities Foundation. The program 
requires schools to supply a copy of the curriculum, identify their target audience, 
document the number of students taught, show students were present at least 
75% of the year, and have a list of dates, time, classrooms and schools where 
the curriculum was taught in order to apply for an Educational credit. 

Mr. Braiman added that schools will need to develop the education programs and 
supply the necessary certifications for the Village Educational credit, or they can 
apply for the Institutional/501(c)(3) credit; the Village will not create a curriculum 
for this program. Mr. Braiman also explained that any improvements to the 
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regional stormwater system can be beneficial the Village. 

Trustee Kurzman believes that regional groups have not been helpful to 
Wilmette, and would like to see these credits directly benefit the Village. 

Trustee Sullivan submitted questions to staff regarding the Stormwater Credit 
and Incentive Program. The email exchange is enclosed with these minutes. 

Trustee Kurzman asked if the final fees for institutions, after credits, would be 
lower than compared to what the Village would have increased their sewer bills 
to through other means. 

Mr. Braiman replied that staff has the information to run that scenario, and will 
present the results side by side at the next Committee meeting. 

Trustee Kennedy asked if drywell improvements could qualify for an incentive. 

Ms. Berger-Raish said staff would not recommend that incentive. Ms. Berger-
Raish explained how drywells typically focus on resolving localized drainage 
problems, and they do not provide enough detention volume to benefit the public 
storm sewer system. 

It was discussed that single-family and duplex homes will have the stormwater 
fee on their Quarter 1 bill, mailed sometime within the first three weeks of 
January 2020. Multifamily homes will be categorized with commercial and 
institutional entities, and the fee will be calculated based on the square footage of 
impervious area on their property. The stormwater fees for Quarter 1 and Quarter 
2 for non-residential properties, plus any credits, will be on their Quarter 2 bill. 

Mr. Braiman explained that the Village Board will first vote on a resolution to 
approve the stormwater fee structure for all properties that would be effective on 
January 1, 2020; another resolution will request a delay in fee collection for non-
residential properties in order to have time to develop the credit program.  

Trustee Sullivan opened the floor to public comment on this topic. 

Mr. Chris Miehle, with Terra Engineering, represents Loyola Academy as Civil 
Engineer. Mr. Miehle asked if a credit can be added to the program for reducing 
the stormwater release rate to the sewer system. 

Ms. Berger-Raish replied that staff needs to use data that can be uniformly 
administered to all properties for the credit program; applying a credit for this 
factor would be too complex to enforce based on the structure of this program. 

Mr. John Molyneaux, 1125 Wilmette Ave, is the Treasurer for the First 
Congregational Church of Wilmette. Mr. Molyneaux asked how institutions can 
apply for the credit. 

Mr. Jeff Stein, Corporation Council, explained that the Village would use the 
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application and supporting certifications to verify institutional-use; then the 
property owner would receive the credit. Mr. Stein added that the levels of credit 
still need to be set by the Committee and staff no later than April 2020. 

Trustee Sullivan asked for clarification on how institutions would know whether or 
not their property qualifies for a credit. 

Mr. Stein explained that both the institution and their properties can qualify for the 
Institutional/501(c)(3) credit, as long as the property is in institutional-use. For 
example, a 501(c)(3)-owned property with a single-family home would not qualify 
for a credit. 

Ms. Suzanne Lefeure, 701 Locust Rd, represents Regina Dominican High 
School. Ms. Lefeure asked if there would be a cap on credits. 

It was discussed that the policy decision on caps would be made by the 
Committee and Village Board in the future. It was assumed that there will be an 
annual cap on credits, not for life.  

Ms. Lefeure asked if institutions can receive credit for taking down a building and 
creating a permeable field. 

It was discussed that reducing the amount of impervious area on site would 
automatically be reflected in the calculated fee. It was also stated that 
improvements that go beyond MWRD standards could qualify for the incentive 
program. Staff explained that impervious area is determined by periodic flyovers 
and upon request to reevaluate a site. 

Ms. Lefeure asked if there would be consideration to present additional credits 
for extracurricular activities, such as hosting educational programs for adults, as 
an extension to their environmental science curriculum. 

Trustee Kennedy agreed that education programs for adult, the decision-makers, 
could be more effective in making a difference on the system. Trustee Kennedy 
added that she is looking for incentives that have measurable impacts, not 
theoretical ones. 

Mr. Dennis Stonequist, 110 Laramie Ave, is the Executive Vice President for 
Loyola Academy. Mr. Stonequist believes that all of the students, regardless of 
residency, would have impact on the west Wilmette sewer system. Mr. 
Stonequist explained how students created a “No Plastic Water Bottles” policy at 
Loyola Academy based on student-research and student-driven campaigns; they 
could have a similar impact on the stormwater initiative. 

Mr. George Pearce, 1114 Forest Ave, represents Saint Joseph and Francis 
Xavier Parish. Mr. Pearce requested that the credits remain proportionate to their 
associated fees, in the event that the fee structure changes. Mr. Pearce also 
asked if the Environmental Commission can help staff with this initiative. 
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Mr. Braiman replied that there could be an opportunity for the Environmental 
Commission to help review educational curriculums for the program. 

Mr. Stonequist commented about the importance of promoting partnerships with 
students to have an impact on the community. 

Fr. Wayne Watts, 1747 Lake Ave, is representing Saint Joseph and Francis 
Xavier Parish. Fr. Watts appreciates the distinction made between commercial 
and institutional entities in this program. 

Trustee Sullivan asked if any additional incentives or credits are necessary. 

Trustee Kennedy did not see the need to add more incentives to the program. 

Ms. Lefeure agreed with the partnership idea. 

Mr. Braiman clarified that the Committee still needs to determine the percentage 
for Institutional and 501(c)(3) credits; the value shown in the packet (five percent) 
is only an example. 

Trustee Sullivan asked if the Committee has an opinion on the percentage value. 

Trustee Kurzman replied that he will need more time to consider the percentages 
and understand their impact. Trustee Kurzman would like to make sure that 
institutions play a role in the stormwater solution. 

Trustee Kennedy reminded the Committee that homeowners are already 
covering 70 percent of the cost, which can have a significant impact on residents 
with fixed incomes. Trustee Kennedy agrees with Trustee Kurzman that she 
would like to have time to see the percentages and review their impact. 

Mr. Braiman will ask staff to run a cash-flow analysis at different credit levels and 
determine the impacts on residential properties.  

Trustee Sullivan commented that he would like to see institutions be incentivized 
for following best practices, but understands the need for an annual cap. As for 
next steps, Trustee Sullivan would like to meet monthly to discuss updates. 

Trustee Kennedy suggested to have these meeting right before the Village Board 
meetings; to help get input from a more representative sample of the Village. 

Ms. Lefeure asked for the anticipated quarterly bill increase for Tier 2 residents. 

Mr. Braiman replied that the average annual bill is projected to be $442 for the 
average Tier 2 in 2026, and the first-year fee will be $144; the fee will increase in 
2021 and 2022.  

Trustee Sullivan reminded the Committee that developing this program is a 
process and that he appreciates the feedback. 
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There were no further comments on this topic. 

IV. PUBLIC COMMENT 

There was no public comment. 

V. OLD BUSINESS 

 There was no old business.     

VI. NEW BUSINESS 

 There was no new business.  

VII. ADJOURNMENT 

Trustee Sullivan asked for a motion to adjourn. Trustee Kennedy moved to 
adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Trustee Kurzman. No further 
discussion occurred on the motion. The motion carried by a unanimous voice 
vote. 

The meeting was thereafter adjourned.  

Minutes Respectfully Prepared by Ryan Kearney, P.E.  
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